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at the sixty-eighth session of the General Assembly

on 6 November 2013 at 10:00am in Conference Room 4 (NLB)

Agenda item: Pattern of conferences

Mr. Chair, distinguished colleagues,

It is my privilege to address the Fifth Committee to introduce the report of the Committee on

Conferences, which covers its work in 2013 and was adopted under a silence procedure following its

recently concluded substantive session from 3 to 9 September 2013. The report, as contained in

document A/68/32, together with a draft resolution in annex I and the draft biennial calendar of

conferences and meetings of the United Nations for 2014 and 2015 in annex II, are being transmitted

through the Fifth Committee and recommended for adoption by the General Assembly.

The Committee on Conferences considered the report of the Secretary-General on pattern of

conferences (A/68/122), which was issued six weeks before the beginning of its substantive session in

accordance with the mandated time frame and was within the 8,500 word limit for reports originating

in the Secretariat.  Statistical data were presented as supplementary information. The detailed

information on the paper-smart concept requested in paragraph 21 of section IV of General Assembly

resolution 67/237 of 24 December 2012, is the subject of a separate report (A/68/123). The

Committee again conducted its substantive session in a paper-smart fashion. All official pre-session,

in-session, information and reference documents were posted on a dedicated website. The Secretariat

provided laptops on loan and technical support in the meeting room, in addition to print-on-demand

services.

Mr. Chair,

The Committee's report reflects comprehensively the discussions on all items in its annotated

agenda (A/AC.172/2013/1).  As you know, the Committee's substantive session affords Member

States an opportunity to engage actively with the leadership and staff of the Department for General

Assembly and Conference Management on all matters relating to conference management and to seek
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consistently underutilized conference resources for the past 10 years were identified and the

Secretariat of the Committee on Conferences made specific suggestions to the Secretariat of each

body on how to improve its utilization. This is reflected in the report of the Secretary-General on the

pattern of conferences.

In this context, the Committee considered the Secretary-General's specific suggestions on

measures to improve the utilization factor of those intergovernmental bodies whose average utilization

factor has for the past 10 years been below the benchmark of 80 per cent. While delegations agreed to

urge those intergovernmental bodies to take their utilization factor into account when planning their future

sessions in order to reach the benchmark, some delegations insisted that more practical measures to

reduce the costs of conference servicing, such as planning fewer meetings and shortening the duration of

meetings, be considered. Given the lack of agreement on specific language to add to General Assembly

resolution 67/237, the Committee decided to refer the issue to the Fifth Committee for its consideration.

Concern was also expressed by the Committee on Conferences regarding the recurring

underutilization of the conference centre of the Economic Commission for Africa, and the Committee

requested the Secretary-General to continue to explore additional means to increase the utilization of the

conference centre of the Economic Commission for Africa, including with its partners such as the African

Union.
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conferences the information regarding the financial savings achieved through the implementation of

the integrated global management projects as requested through previous resolutions of the

Committee, including in its resolution 67/237, section III paragraph 15.

The Committee on Conferences did not agree on a proposal to request the Secretary-General

to propose ways to enhance the system of assessment of the quality of conference services provided.

Consequently, the Committee decided to refer the issue to the Fifth Committee for its consideration.

Mr. Chair,

Chapter V deals with documentation and publication-related matters. Several delegations

remained concerned about the late issuance of documents for the Fifth Committee, and suggested

adjusting the wording of the draft resolution in order to improve timely submission.

The Committee held lengthy discussions on the PaperSmart concept, having considered the

Secretary-General's report on the matter (A/68/123). There was a consensus that the PaperSmart concept

should be further developed within existing resources, with some delegations requesting that the

Secretariat advance several areas about which they were concerned. However, some delegations felt that

the PaperSmart concept should be endorsed, while others preferred to have it continue on a trial basis.

Consequently, the Committee decided to refer the issue to the Fifth Committee for its consideration.

Mr. Chair, distinguished colleagues,

Chapter V! deals with translation and interpretation-related matters. The Committee reiterated its

request to the Secretary-General to make further concerted efforts to promote outreach programmes, such

as traineeships and internships, and to introduce innovative methods to increase awareness of the

programmes, including through partnerships with Member States, relevant international organizations and

language institutions in all regions, in particular to close the wide gap in Africa and Latin America.

Also, the Committee reiterated its request to the Secretary General to provide at all duty

stations, adequate staff at the appropriate level, with the view to ensure appropriate quality control for
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external translation, with due consideration of the principle of equal grade for equal work.

The Committee did not reach agreement on a proposal by one delegation on the need for the

Secretary-General to report to the General Assembly on the criteria used to determine which documents

would be translated by staff members and which by external contractors. Consequently, the Committee

decided to refer the issue to the Fifth Committee for its consideration.

Before I conclude, Mr. Chair, I would like to thank the Bureau and members of the Committee,

as well as the observers, for participating actively and constructively during the Committee's session,

which enabled the Committee to have meaningful and productive discussions in an open and friendly

manner. I hope that we can continue to work in the same spirit during the Fifth Committee's

consideration of the item on pattern of conferences.

I also wish to express on behalf of myself, the Bureau and members of the Committee on

Conferences, our gratitude to Mr. Gettu, Head of the Department for General Assembly and

Conference Management, Mr. Baumann, Assistant-Secretary-General, the  Secretariat of the

Committee and all the staff of the Department, in addition to the conference management staff at the

other duty stations, for providing substantive and technical support to the Committee throughout the

year, and especially during its substantive session.

To all my colleagues in the Fifth Committee, I wish to present the report of the Committee on

Conferences, together with the draft resolution and draft biennial calendar of conferences and

meetings for 2014 and 2015, for your consideration and recommendation to the General Assembly.

I thank you, Mr. Chair.
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